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MINUTES


APRIL 17, 2006
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

Councilmembers late:
Barnes (arrived at 7:34 p.m.)

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Police Commander Macey, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Mayor Bologoff said there had been a request to add an item, a sample videotape of a San Bruno Mountain documentary.  He suggested adding this after Item B under “Presentations.”

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was carried, 4 - 0 (CM Barnes absent during voting).

PRESENTATIONS


A.
Receive presentation and update on City Office of Emergency Service preparedness and provide direction to staff as deemed appropriate

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault gave an overview of the role of the City’s Office of Emergency Services (OES) in helping Brisbane prepare and respond to emergencies.  He noted there are a number of activities occurring during April in conjunction with the 100th anniversary of the 1906 San Francisco earthquake.  He stated that Brisbane will be participating in an earthquake disaster drill on Thursday, April 20, and an earthquake preparedness event on Saturday, April 22.

Mr. Breault said the earthquake disaster drill will involve students from Lipman Middle School, North County Fire Authority, and school employees, and the City will open its emergency operations center (EOC).  He drew attention to the staff report for more details.

Mr. Breault advised that the earthquake preparedness event will be held on Saturday, April 22, from 9 a.m. to 11 a.m. at the Mission Blue Center.  Brisbane’s Community Emergency Volunteers (CEV’s) will play an active part in planning and staffing the event.  Mr. Breault said a number of organizations and businesses will have information booths.  He noted the event will also feature a showing of Mr. David Brown’s 1991 award-winning 27-minute video on earthquake preparedness, “Make Yourself a Promise.”  He added that a copy of the flyer publicizing the event was included in the staff report.

Mr. Breault expressed his appreciation to the City staff, North County Fire Authority, the CEV’s, and Lipman Middle School for their support.

Mr. Breault reported that all City staff section chiefs assigned to the City’s EOC met on March 9 and held a walk-through exercise with first responders on April 7.  He said participation in the EOC requires learning and practicing assignments and obtaining certification from the National Incident Management System for attending specific courses.

Mr. Breault said that in addition to rehearsing for disasters with the EOC staff, the City has been taking preventive steps like hardening the water and sewer infrastructure systems, developing capital improvement projects for an emergency fuel supply and stand-by generators, and improving the City’s EOC and designated shelters.  He offered to answer questions from Councilmembers.

CM Waldo asked when the improvements to the Hitachi lift station will be completed.  Mr. Breault responded that the work will be finished by June 30.  CM Waldo asked how much diesel fuel was being stored at the Marina lift station.  Mr. Breault said he would find out and report back.

CM Waldo noted one project calls for Crystal Springs aqueduct flow regulators and SCADA upgrades to ensure water flow if the San Francisco system fails.  He asked about the progress of that work.  Mr. Breault replied that the project was currently in the design stage and was likely to be completed within a year.

Councilmembers commended Mr. Breault, the staff, and the CEV’s for their hard work.


B.
Receive an oral update on mudslide at 837 Humboldt and other areas of concern

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault reported that prior to 10 p.m. on April 11, the hillside above and east of 837 Humboldt Road failed, and one vehicle was destroyed when the hillside underneath it gave way.  Residents of 837 Humboldt Road and people living on Sierra Point called 911 and the City, and North County Fire Authority crews responded.

Mr. Breault said the responders shored up the back door of the house, created a chute to relieve pressure on the back of the house and allow mud to flow down the concrete steps to the east.  The City’s Public Works Department installed interim erosion prevention measures on the hillside.

Mr. Breault thanked the North County Fire Association and Public Works Department crews for their robust response.  He acknowledged the assistance of the neighbors on Sierra Point Road, who supplied lumber for shoring, cleared space in their garages to store valuables, and helped with clean-up and construction.  

Mr. Breault said the City engaged a contractor on April 12 to assist with cleanup and removal of mud and debris from behind the house.  On the following day, a second contractor joined in the clean-up efforts.  By Friday morning, Mr. Breault reported, over 50 cubic yards of mud had been removed from behind the two affected residences, or the equivalent of about ten dump-truck loads.  

Mr. Breault said mud removal efforts will continue this week, and then a building inspector and contract geotechnical engineer will revisit the site to assess the safety of the structure.  Long-term efforts will include rebuilding the hillside and roadway where the failure occurred, most likely with a retaining wall system.  Mr. Breault advised that Humboldt Road will remain closed in the area until the hillside dries out and a geotechnical engineer determines that the road is safe for travel.

CM Conway thanked Mr. Breault and the staff for their hard work and dedication.  He noted the quick response prevented a substantial amount of damage, and he commended everyone who helped.

Mayor Bologoff said Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commissioner Randy Romriell worked at the site for two or three days helping to stabilize the area.

CM Waldo asked how long it would take to remove the destroyed vehicle and if there was still gas in the tank.  Mr. Breault stated that no one had checked the car yet; he added there is probably gas in the tank.  He said he thought the contractor would be removing the car within the next few days.

Mr. Breault estimated it will cost approximately $250,000 to repair the hillside and road damage.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, suggested viewing this incident as an opportunity to fund repairs for all the unsafe road conditions in Brisbane, not just the 800 block of Humboldt Road.  She noted the road was based on an incomplete plan from the 1970’s which is failing and will continue to fail.  Ms. Dillworth recommended improving the safety of Brisbane’s streets either by a comprehensive Citywide rehabilitation project or making interest-free loans available to afflicted homeowners.  She said addressing these issues parcel by parcel is not in the interests of the public, and the City’s past practice of piecemealing leads to poor-quality retaining walls and under-engineered roads.  Ms. Dillworth expressed her opinion that citizens should not have to foot the bill for engineering for retaining walls to hold back City streets.

Ms. Dillworth said the San Mateo County Department of Housing and Community Development recently decreased limits for housing rehabilitation loans by 50 percent and increased interest rates, making it more difficult for homeowners to do repairs.  She stated that when looking for a loan for roofing and windows at her home, she was advised to fix the retaining walls first, and was told that amount might be all the lender was willing to offer.  She objected to this unfair burden on residents who live above the downtown bowl of Brisbane, and said the recent slide shows how unsafe the hills are.  Ms. Dillworth urged the City to take emergency action to do compensate for the inequity for people living in the upper portion of town who have to put up with substandard conditions.

John Christopher Burr, Brisbane, commented that recent heavy rains have been alarming, and more extreme weather can be expected with global warming.  Mr. Burr said he noticed cracks in the road on Glen Park Way that appear to be worsening; he asked how many other roads in Brisbane were in similarly poor condition.  He recalled that a previous City Engineer embarked on a controversial road improvement plan, but as the work proceeded up the hillside, money ran short, and many of the planned projects for the upper areas were never finished.  Mr. Burr noted landslides and mudslides can be deadly, and he urged the City Council to press for more funding for road improvements.

Mr. Burr added that the recent focus on the 100th anniversary of the San Francisco earthquake has highlighted the need to prepare for all kinds of natural disasters, including earthquakes, weather, and failures of dikes and water systems.  He recommended that the City Council consider earthquake safety more seriously.

CM Barnes stated that the City Engineer has been working on an aggressive street maintenance program for the past few years, and he asked Mr. Breault to provide a brief overview of the existing street maintenance program.

Mr. Breault said that approximately three years ago, the staff presented information to the City Council showing current maintenance needs of $2 million.  The Council decided the City should match Measure A and annual gas tax revenues for a pavement management program.  Mr. Breault reported that in the past two years, in addition to the approximately $180,000 to $200,000 from Measure A and the gas tax, the City has allocated an additional $200,000.  He noted this summer will be the third year of a five-year plan.

Mr. Breault said the City has been successful in obtaining a $300,000 grant from the City and County Association of Governments for transportation projects, and those funds will be used to improve northbound lanes of Bayshore from Guadalupe to Industrial.  He added that the southbound lanes were already paved by PG&E.

Mr. Breault explained that the City tracks the conditions of each road with a rating based on a Pavement Condition Index scale from zero to 100.  He said the City’s goal is to keep ratings over 70, and the overall rating has improved because of maintenance efforts in the past two years.  Mr. Breault predicted that at the end of five years, Brisbane’s streets will probably be in good enough condition so that Measure A and gas tax revenues alone will be sufficient to cover maintenance costs for the next decade or two.

C. San Bruno Mountain Documentary

Steve Dunsky, Brisbane filmmaker, thanked the City Council for viewing footage of an exciting local project dealing with the long history of the struggle to save San Bruno Mountain.  He said the documentary will be finished in March of 2007.  Mr. Dunsky introduced his wife, Anne, co-filmmaker and co-producer of the project; and David Brown, co-producer.

Mr. Dunsky showed a 10-minute video sample from the documentary and welcomed Council feedback.

Mayor Bologoff thanked Mr. Dunsky for the opportunity to see the video excerpt.

CM Waldo asked how long the finished film will be, and Mr. Dunsky responded that the documentary will probably be about 56 minutes so it can be aired in one public television hour.

CM Richardson said she understood the film’s producers were looking for funding.  Mr. Dunsky confirmed that they were looking at about 60 grants from foundations as well as contributions from local groups; he estimated the total cost of the film will be $180,000.

CM Conway commended Mr. Dunsky for his efforts.

CM Richardson asked about involvement of South San Francisco.  Mr. Dunsky stated that Brisbane is not the sole focus of the documentary, and that South San Francisco, Colma, and Daly City have been involved.  He reported that he plans to meet with the city councils from all those cities.

D. Recognition of CPRS Achievement Award of Health and Wellness Program

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said Brisbane’s Parks and Recreation Department was proud and honored to receive an award for its health and wellness program.  He noted the staff has been making significant efforts to bring these issues to the attention of the community through a myriad of programs and activities, many involving cooperative efforts with local schools and community groups.

Mr. Skeels said the City’s tiny tots program, children’s program, and after-school program have been emphasizing healthy snacks, good nutrition, and recipes for parents.  Vending machine offerings at the Teen Center and Community Pool were changed to healthy snacks.  Mr. Skeels noted the quarterly Star has a list of classes in a wide range of health and fitness areas.

Mr. Skeels stated that the City’s first Fitness Fair will be held on Saturday, April 22, at Mission Blue Center in conjunction with the earthquake preparedness event there that morning.  He noted the Fitness Fair will feature exhibits and demonstrations.  He encouraged everyone to attend between 11:30 a.m. and 3:00 p.m on Saturday.

Mr. Skeels said the emphasis on fitness is reflected in some of the City’s facilities, such as the new basketball court on Park Lane and the Crocker Recreational Trail in the near future.  He thanked the City Council for recognizing the Department.  


E.
Proclamation recognizing April 22 as Earth Day and declaring April 29 as San Bruno Mountain Habitat Restoration Day


Mayor Bologoff read a proclamation recognizing April 22 as Earth Day and April 29 as San Bruno Mountain Habitat Restoration Day in Brisbane.  


F.
Proclamation declaring April 24 through 30, 2006 as “West Nile Virus and Mosquito and Vector Control Awareness Week”
Mayor Bologoff read a proclamation declaring April 24 through April 30, 2006 as West Nile Virus and Mosquito and Vector Control Awareness Week.

A representative from the County noted that the long rainy season means there will be more places for mosquitoes to breed this spring.  She said West Nile Virus is a serious disease, causing flu-like symptoms.  The best protections are emptying standing water and avoiding mosquito bites.  She asked citizens to call the West Nile Hotline at 877-WNV-BIRD if they see a dead bird.


G.
Concept review of UPC hotel/condo proposal at Sierra Point

Community Development Director Prince noted the presentation at this meeting is a concept review only, not an application for development.  He clarified that no application for a development has been submitted.

Mr. Prince said the applicant is proposing a concept featuring an 800-unit hotel and condominium project on approximately 7.29 acres at Sierra Point.  The approved Sierra Point Master Plan currently contemplates a 700-unit hotel.  The proposed concept shifts development to the north of the site, to what is currently a parking lot owned by the City Redevelopment Agency. 

Mr. Prince noted that in the Citywide placemaking workshops conducted last winter, participants talked about the lack of public places and amenities at Sierra Point, and noted the daytime office population does not generate sufficient demand to support specialty restaurant and retail activity at the site.  Through the placemaking exercise, people suggested introducing a residential component to provide a better base to support additional amenities. 

Mr. Prince advised that the General Plan designation for Sierra Point does not contemplate residential uses at the site, but, unlike the Baylands, there is no specific policy prohibiting residential uses.  He said that in the recent community survey on this issue, a slight majority of 51 percent of respondents indicated they were not opposed to residential use at Sierra Point; 48 percent were mildly to strongly opposed; and 4 percent had no opinion or response.

Mr. Prince said any process to consider residential development at Sierra Point must first and foremost demonstrate that public health and safety can be ensured.  He noted that since the placemaking workshop, staff has been considering the design opportunities and constraints at Sierra Point, and has recently met with a representative from an urban design firm for a design services proposal.  Mr. Prince stated that the staff feels there is an opportunity to create better sense of place of Sierra Point, and a sense of entry to the harbor and waterfront.  

Mr. Prince expressed his opinion that the UPC proposal does not tend to support the direction the placemaking activities and staff’s direction in terms of capitalizing on the Sierra Point Boulevard public space and the arrival at the harbor.  By shifting development to the north, the project turns its back on what the staff believes will be the future focus of the public realm.  On the other hand, Mr. Prince acknowledged, the proposal includes City acquisition of the parcel immediately adjacent to boulevard, providing the opportunity to create a use there in the future.

Mr. Prince noted the UPC proposal has a driveway from an underground parking lot emerging near the entrance to the site, a feature that may be inconsistent with the staff’s ideas about creating a more prominent and attractive entrance.

CM Conway asked how many people responded to the survey, and Mr. Prince replied that there were 412 responses.

Steve Hansen, general manager, Universal Paragon Corporation, thanked the City Council for providing time to hear about this concept plan.  He said UPC is a party to the current development agreement, which calls for a 700-unit hotel.  Because there is insufficient demand for such a big hotel now, Mr. Hansen explained, a housing component is needed to make the development viable.  He showed the location of the site and described components of the concept proposal.  He pointed out that the northern site gives the project a better orientation to the Bay.  

Mr. Hansen said members of the project team include C. P. Wong, architect, C. Y. Lee and Partners; LTC Designs, consulting architect; BKF Engineers, a landfill post-closure engineering firm; Treadwell & Rollo, geotechnical consultants; Mike McCracken, land use attorney; Jim Butler, of Jeffers, Mangels, Butler, attorney specializing in hotel/condo development; CHS Consulting, traffic engineers; and T. R. Engall Group, marketing studies.
Mr. Hansen stated that UPC’s intent is to create a project that integrates with existing and future development at Sierra Point.  He pointed out that the development is situated on a “podium” covering the parking area and providing isolation from the landfill contamination.  Mr. Hansen said components of the project include a 400-unit five-star hotel, 400 high-end condominiums, a state-of-the-art conference center, spa and fitness center, restaurant, café, public use plaza, and pedestrian access to the Marina and the Bay.  Mr. Hansen noted the public plaza portion of the project will be designed for passive and active uses, including community gatherings and events.

Mr. Hansen expressed UPC’s willingness to work with the City to develop acceptable architectural design guidelines.  He noted the project will need to undergo a CEQA environmental review, and Brisbane’s General Plan would have to be amended to allow residential use.  He said UPC is aware of the regulations and challenges associated with building on this former landfill site.

Mr. Hansen showed occupancy and rate statistics for a number of upscale hotels near San Francisco International Airport.  He said even with a condo development on the site, the project is not expected to break even until at least its fifth year.  He added that a 400-room hotel could produce over $1.4 million in tax revenues for the City.

Mr. Hansen showed examples of other successful projects built over landfills and noted remediation technologies continue to improve.  He confirmed UPC’s intention of making sure the land is safe for the uses proposed.  He said the applicant will continue working with the City, the County, and all regulatory agencies with jurisdiction over the development.

Mr. Hansen invited project architect C. P. Wong to describe the design in more detail.  Mr. Wong said that besides creating housing and hotel rooms at Sierra Point, the project will provide Brisbane with a new public social place.  He showed pictures of the project from various views and pointed out the pedestrian-friendly public plaza, community gathering and event spaces, and neighborhood-serving retail uses along a walkway.  Mr. Wong noted the project emphasizes three basic principles:  transparency, a hotel facility as a community amenity, and a green water/Sierra Point city walk.

Mr. Wong said the proposal envisions clear, low-E glass to provide a transparent look while maintaining energy efficiency.  He observed that the project’s orientation maximizes its view toward the Bay.  He showed examples of other projects reflecting these concepts.

Mr. Wong noted the hotel will be designed to be an amenity for the entire community, with a state-of-the-art conference center, meeting places, garden, restaurants, bars, spa and fitness center, and underground parking for 1,300 cars.

Mr. Wong described the proposed green water and walkway concept and showed examples of other projects.

Mr. Hansen welcomed questions and comments from the City Council.

CM Waldo asked for examples of projects in the U.S.  Mr. Wong reported that he was currently working on a 450-unit condominium project near Candlestick Park.  He said his other projects were in foreign countries.

CM Conway suggested a corporate timeshare development in lieu of a condominium project.  

CM Barnes noted the conceptual proposal does not seem to promote public access with its moat around two and a half sides of the hotel unit, separating it from the public spaces.  He asked what portion of the area between the two buildings would be public space.  Mr. Hansen clarified that the water feature is a reflecting pool, not a moat.  He said most of the area will be accessible to the public.

CM Waldo encouraged the applicant to think about ways of attracting people who live in Brisbane to this project.  Mr. Hansen acknowledged that the site’s isolated location presents a design challenge that the applicant hopes to overcome.

CM Richardson asked how the project will be connected with central Brisbane.  Mr. Hansen expressed UPC’s willingness to work with the City to integrate the development with plans for the overall area. 

Mayor Bologoff recommended incorporating a nautical theme in the buildings, reflecting the Marina and Bay-side location.  He noted the architectural design of the buildings should also be sensitive to neighboring structures, and he suggested considering shapes other than rectangular blocks, and any blank walls should be decorated with mosaics or some other kind of artwork.  Mayor Bologoff added that he would prefer to see the project complement the area rather than overwhelm it.

Mayor Bologoff noted a heliport might be a desirable feature for some high-end guests.  He expressed concern about how this hotel will affect the business of the other hotels in the area, and said he would be reluctant to allow a new development that will force existing businesses out.  Mr. Hansen clarified that the proposed hotel adds to the market because it addresses a different market segment.

Mayor Bologoff asked if changing the zoning would allow other buildings at Sierra Point to be converted to condominiums.  Mr. Prince said an amendment to the General Plan would apply to the land use designation for Sierra Point, so there could be future applications for other residential uses.  He noted the master plan for Sierra Point also controls allowable uses.  Mayor Bologoff commented it might be possible to convert the vacant Hitachi building to luxury condominiums.

City Attorney Toppel advised that any residential use would be established as a conditional use requiring a discretionary conditional use permit, so the City would be able to accept, reject, or impose specific conditions on new applications.

Mayor Bologoff said he liked the water theme and landscaping, but agreed with CM Barnes that the focus should be the Bay shore.  

CM Barnes recommended integrating passive solar energy systems in the design of the buildings, given their orientation.  He noted there is a new project in San Francisco that generates enough solar energy for its own heating and cooling needs.  He said the long axis of the building should be east-west to take maximum benefit of solar heating and incorporate passive air circulations.

Mr. Hansen thanked Councilmembers for their comments.  He said the applicant is looking at various energy efficiency and green building measures.

CM Conway said he thought SFO was strongly opposed to housing at Sierra Point because the land is underneath a major flight path.  City Manager Holstine said this will be evaluated as part of the CEQA process.

CM Richardson thanked the presenters and said she liked many aspects of the proposal.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, asked if anyone had calculated that 800 units in 7.2 acres was 110 units per acre, a greater density than any other part of town.  She thanked Mr. Bologoff for asking about the future implications of changing the land use to allow housing, and she noted there would be nothing preventing all of the buildings at Sierra Point to be converted to residential use.

With respect to the placemaking workshops and General Plan survey, Ms. Dillworth stated that she was part of the team evaluating Sierra Point, and most people cited the lack of activity as one of the most desirable features of Sierra Point and value its natural beauty and quiet.  She pointed out that a “won’t oppose” position to a question on the survey does not indicate support, especially with a difference of only one percent.  

Ms. Dillworth said she tried to find out about the post-closure plan for this landfill, but the document is not posted on the state Website.  She expressed concern that this landfill may be one that has slipped through the cracks, and she recommended following up on the post-closure maintenance provisions and its current status.

Ms. Dillworth noted the proposed hotel rooms are 900 and 1100 square feet, while an in-law unit in Brisbane is considered 1,000 square feet.  She asked about the size of the condominium units in relationship to the size of other units in town.

Ms. Dillworth urged the City to require active wind and solar energy systems, given the site’s windy conditions and unimpeded access to sun.  She suggested designing buildings to accommodate wind flow.

Ms. Dillworth noted that if the developer is basing the proposed change to allow residential use on a market study, that document should be provided to the City, or the City should conduct its own study.  She recommended requiring UPC to stick to the current limits and plans for Sierra Point.  She said the proposed 18-story building far exceeds the previous 8-story limit, which was established for public health and safety reasons, based on the maximum height of fire engine ladders.

Ms. Dillworth observed that UPC/Tuntex has a poor track record with respect to public safety, and people have died because of their choices not to install fire sprinklers in their buildings.

Mayor Bologoff clarified that the Hitachi building is 12 stories tall.  Ms. Dillworth said she recalled discussion about the maximum fire ladder height, and Mayor Bologoff confirmed that this issue had been discussed.

Mayor Bologoff and Councilmembers thanked UPC representatives and consultants for their presentation. 

At 9:05 p.m., the City Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Bologoff reconvened the meeting at 9:14 p.m.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Mayor Bologoff noted that Fran Martin was no longer present, but she had wanted to make an announcement about a watershed meeting.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, advised that the Baylands Community Advisory Group would be meeting at the Community Center the following evening, April 18, and a person from the Bay Area Regional Air Quality Control Board will be making a presentation.  She said the CAG requested air quality information on three specific sites:  Schlage Lock, the Kinder-Morgan railyard site, and the landfill.

Ms. Dillworth said a Visitacion-Guadalupe watershed group will be meeting at the Brisbane Community Center on Thursday, April 20, at 7:00 p.m.  She said a three-dimensional model of the watershed will be on display, and people from Brisbane will have a chance to talk with their neighbors about issues of mutual concern.

Ms. Dillworth noted an Integrated Regional Water Management Plan meeting will be held on April 24 at 6:00 p.m. at the Millbrae water supply and treatment facility.  She said this regional water planning group was an outcome of Proposition 50.  She invited interested citizens to attend.

Clara Johnson, Brisbane, congratulated the City on its efforts to save the three houses affected by the recent mudslides.  She noted City employees, City Councilmembers, and neighbors should all be thanked and commended for their assistance.

Ms. Johnson also congratulated the City’s Parks and Recreation Department for its award-winning health and fitness program.

Ms. Johnson commented that she found the text of the Earth Day proclamation moving and inspiring.  She emphasized the responsibility of local communities to save their own areas.

Ms. Johnson said she came to discuss Brisbane’s emergency response plan.  She noted that in the event of an earthquake, the City’s first priority is saving lives and limiting injuries, and the next priority is limiting damage to infrastructure and homes.  Ms. Johnson observed that housing in Brisbane and the Bay Area is a precious commodity, and housing will become even more precious after a major earthquake on the San Andreas fault because many existing houses will be destroyed.

Ms. Johnson described a program that allows homeowners to retrofit their houses to better withstand earthquake forces.  She said the proscribed plan provides a set of criteria and standard plans for designing retrofits for houses, meaning that homeowners will not have to hire engineers to prepare expensive sets of plans, enabling more people to undertake the necessary repairs themselves.  Ms. Johnson noted that if more houses are reinforced, fewer units will be lost in an earthquake, a benefit for entire Bay Area’s economy.  

Ms. Johnson said typical retrofitting measures include bolting homes to foundations, bracing outside cripple walls, anchoring mud sills to foundations, adding panels to inside walls of crawl spaces, and attaching floors to cripple walls.  Homeowners needing standard plans for these and other projects can download standard plans from the Association for Bay Area Governments (ABAG) Website, and many local cities are beginning to make standard plan sets available for building owners at their planning counters.  Ms. Johnson identified the groups and organizations who helped develop the program.

Ms. Johnson requested that the City Council ask Community Development Director Prince to review the standard plans and consider adopting them for Brisbane and making them available to the public.  She suggested checking with ABAG for further details.

CM Barnes asked if anyone from Brisbane helped develop the plans.  Ms. Johnson said Paul O. Johnson served on the committee for two and a half years.  She added that Mr. Johnson will be bringing a demonstration unit to the earthquake preparedness fair.

Mayor Bologoff asked Mr. Prince to review the materials and report back.

Gary Apotheker, Brisbane, noted there are many important issues facing Brisbane, such as the ones mentioned by previous speakers and cited in the proclamations, so smaller matters can sometimes get overlooked.  He said he attended the April 13 Planning Commission meeting, at which the Commission conditionally approved variances for setbacks, height limits, and ridgeline construction for an unrecorded lot in Brisbane Acres.  The Planning Commission had originally approved a Tentative Parcel Map with three building parcels for the one-acre property, and additional density was permitted as part of the City’s transferable density program, allowing three buildings on a site that otherwise would have been limited to two.

Mr. Apotheker noted the staff’s report talks about the comparatively small size of the lots in this project, warranting a more reasonable approach; he pointed out the substandard lots were created when the applicant proposed three building sites and the Commission approved that plan.  He said the applicant was granted the variances he requested, except for an additional 7 feet of height on one building located on the smallest parcel.  The applicant claimed the extra height would only block a small portion of the view corridor, and the Planning Commission reduced the height to 4 feet.  Mr. Apotheker said that when the roof is added, the building will project 8.8 feet into the view corridor of San Bruno Mountain State and County Park.

Mr. Apotheker cited Policy 17 of the General Plan, calling for “preservation of ridgetops and hilltops in their open state,” and 17a, “Prohibit land use that would result in development that would break the natural ridgeline.”  He urged the City Council to uphold these policies.

He requested that the City Council review the Planning Commission’s decision.

CM Waldo asked who could bring an appeal, and City Attorney Toppel responded that two Councilmembers can appeal the decision.  CM Waldo and CM Richardson expressed an interest in appealing the decision.

Mr. Toppel advised that a written request indicating the reasons needs to be submitted.

City Manager Holstine said a request needs to be submitted to the City Clerk within 15 days of the Planning Commission’s action, which was on April 13 in this case.  City Clerk Schroeder offered to provide an appeal form.

Community Development Director Prince said the application was for a variance, and state law is specific about the findings required to approve a variance, including special circumstances, not a grant of special privilege.  He noted that even though the Planning Commission departed from the staff’s recommendation, commissioners articulated good reasons for their action.

Mr. Prince pointed out that there are some special circumstances the staff and Planning Commission considered, including the fact that the location was originally a density transfer site with three lots served by a private street.  The City Council decided the access road should be a public street, which then required a greater amount of land area to accommodate a public street, which further reduced the size of the lots.  Mr. Prince added that all three lots meet the minimum lot size of 5,000 square feet, but Parcel A’s shape and configuration, and the City’s setback requirement, restrict the available building envelope.

Mr. Prince suggested that the City Council schedule a separate meeting to consider the appeal if the decision is appealed.  He expressed his opinion it would be better to deal with the issues during the General Plan update process by revising the RBA District regulations pertaining to blocking the view of the State and County Park in the background.

Mr. Prince noted that with the 8 Thomas Avenue application, the Planning Commission concluded that the concern was to prevent structures from breaking the ridgeline of the State and County Park in the background.  He said this site is nowhere near the park ridgeline, and development of these three parcels would not obstruct the park ridgeline views, according to the Planning Commission’s interpretation of that language.

CM Waldo observed that the Council might come to the same conclusion after the appeal, but that determination could not be made without looking at the application in more detail.  He said he was interested in appealing the decision.

Michael Schumann, Brisbane, expressed his disagreement with the Planning Commission’s interpretation that the ridgeline protections in the ordinance should apply only to views of the park ridgeline in the background.  He encouraged Councilmembers to review those provisions for themselves.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1283 - $ 1,192,830.11

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve Payment Register No. 1283.  

CM Barnes asked about the fourth item on Page 10, pertaining to a quality assurance/quality control program for the slurry seal specifications.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault noted that citizens complained last year that the slurry seal caused an offensive smell, and staff determined that the specifications should be strengthened with additional quality control provisions.  He said the City engaged an engineer to develop slurry seal specifications and a quality control process.

Mayor Bologoff noted the third item from the bottom of Page 3 refers to “San Mateo County Fire Department annual inspection fee,” and he asked for more information.  Finance Director Schillinger said the payment for County inspection of hazardous materials stored at the fire station.

Mayor Bologoff drew attention to an item near the bottom of Page 10 for a “City Council movie screen.”  Mr. Schillinger said the screen was for the Mission Blue Center.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONSENT CALENDAR

CM Conway requested that Item B be removed.


A.
Approve City Council Minutes of February 21, 2006


C.
Adopt Ordinances 510 and 511, waiving second reading, adopting Amendments to the Redevelopment Plans for the Brisbane Community Redevelopment Project Areas Numbers One and Two, respectively, pursuant to Health and Safety Codes Section 33333.6(e)(2)(D) and amending related ordinances

D.
Authorize the Mayor to execute a Landscape Maintenance Agreement and Declaration of Restrictions for 75 Sierra Point Road


E.
Approve Brisbane Dance Workshop Dance Series Performance as a co-sponsored event at the Mission Blue Center on Saturday, July 29, 2006

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve Items A, C, D, and E.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Authorize the city Manager to execute a contract with FCS Group to update their Water and Sewer Rate Study

CM Conway asked about the purpose of the study.  City Manager Holstine explained that the City has a water rate system with relatively low base charges and higher fees based on usage.  The staff has found that rate increases have led to conservation, and also lower revenues for the programs.  He said the ideal rate structure would cover all costs of staffing, reservoirs, facilities, and power in the base rate, and the cost of water would be based on usage charges.  Mr. Holstine noted Brisbane’s system is inverted, so conservation adversely impacts revenues.  He stated that the present rates are based on the assumption that revenues will remain stable.  He said that the purpose of the study is to determine if there are other rate structures for base charges.

Mr. Holstine said he and Finance Director Schillinger both have experience working for a fixed-rate water system that gradually transitioned to a usage based system.  He observed that another option might be having different rate structures for commercial and residential users.  He noted the study will show what options are viable for Brisbane.

Mr. Holstine said the Open Space and Ecology Committee has been emphasizing water conservation, and Brisbane has the second-lowest per capita use of water in San Mateo County.  Rather than benefiting the City, conservation reduces revenues and jeopardizes the financial position of the water and sewer systems, and a change in the rate structure could correct this unfortunate result.

CM Barnes asked the staff to survey other jurisdictions and provide information on their water and sewer rates.  CM Conway expressed support for obtaining this information.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the contract as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider selecting one of the proposed street name sign designs as the standard to be used for routine, ongoing replacement of street signs

CM Waldo said he liked the large sign with the stars.  CM Richardson and Mayor Bologoff agreed.  After some discussion, Councilmembers recommended the shadow star with all-capital letters.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to select the shadow star design with capital letters as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine reminded the City Council of the emergency drill with the school district on Thursday, April 20.  He said participation in the drill means there will be fewer staff people at City Hall that day between 8 a.m. and 1 p.m.

Mr. Holstine advised the first of two Brisbane baseball outings was scheduled for Friday, April 28.  He said the Giants are playing Arizona that evening, and tickets are available for $15 at the Parks and Recreation Department office.


B.
Provide approximate cost for 45-year anniversary celebration of incorporation of City of Brisbane

Finance Director Schillinger noted the Council asked the staff at the last meeting to investigate the costs of a 45-year anniversary party for the City of Brisbane.  He said the 40th anniversary celebration cost about $27,000 or $28,000; he estimated a similar party would cost $30,000 in today’s dollars.

CM Waldo questioned whether the City should be spending that much money on a birthday party. 

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to allocate $30,000 for a party.  The motion was carried, 3 - 2 (CM Waldo and Mayor Bologoff opposed).

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS


A.
Subcommittee reports

There were no subcommittee reports.


B.
Set dates for budget hearings

Councilmembers agreed to schedule budget hearings for May 31, June 6, June12, June 14, and June 19.


C.
Discuss Community Park fence and provide direction to staff

CM Waldo noted some parents have requested that the low fence between the play area and the road be extended to the curb.  He expressed support for the idea, given the danger of supervising kids in the area.  He recommended asking the staff to come back with a more definite proposal.

Mayor Bologoff recalled that this idea was proposed before, and as Councilmember Panza pointed out, the existing fence was already a compromise.  He said the Council rejected the idea, and he recommended rejecting it again.

CM Conway observed that the concerns expressed at past meetings had more to do with preserving the openness of the park than safety.  He suggested looking into a low, thick hedge instead of a fence.

CM Waldo proposed having the staff come back with more details.  Mayor Bologoff asked for two proposals, one for a fence and another for a hedge.  CM Barnes said he would also like to see alternate fence designs and options.

Councilmembers asked the staff to come back with some proposals for hedges and various kinds of low fences for the Council’s consideration.


D.
Consider setting May 6 for Council goal-setting workshop

CM Richardson proposed holding the goal-setting workshop on Sunday, May 7, rather than May 6.  Councilmembers and staff agreed to schedule the session from 9 a.m. to 1 p.m. on May 7.

E. Attendance at San Mateo County City Selection Committee Meeting on 4/28/06

Mayor Bologoff said he was not able to attend the April 28 meeting, which will include an election.  CM Waldo offered to attend as Mayor Pro Tem.  CM Richardson said she also planned to attend.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council. 

CLOSED SESSION

There being no further business, CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to adjourn to a closed session.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the City Council adjourned to Closed Session at 10:10 p.m.


A.
Liability Claims, Claimant:  Paul Baffico, pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.95

ADJOURNMENT 

At the end of the closed session at 10:15 p.m., the meeting was adjourned with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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